DENBIGHSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

Minutes of the Denbighshire Local Access Forum held at Llyn Brenig, Denbigh Thursday 7th April 2011, 10am. 
PRESENT

Chrissie Mays (CM), Kay Culhane (KC), Peter Scarll (PS), Chris Marshall (C M2), Ron Williams (RW), John Bradshaw (JB) Cllr Sharon Frobisher (SF)
ALSO PRESENT

Adrian Walls (DCC Rights of Way Officer and Secretary to the Forum) (AW), Howard Sutcliffe (AONB and Countryside Officer) (HS) Toni Proffitt (Access Officer) (TP) Helen Mrowiec (Senior Recreational Officer) (HM), Tania Evans (Countryside Access Officer) TE Ros Stockdale (Regional Routes Warden) RS Ed Parsons (Dwr Cymru/ Welsh Water) 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Shelagh Roberts 

2
Minutes of Last Meeting and Matters Arising  
KC- raised the issue of a paper that was meant to be written for the Merger of the Conwy and Denbighshire Local Access Forums. AW confirmed to the group that he will be meeting with Conwy next week. 
RW- asked if the results from the consultation on the development of the Hafod y Llan and Bod Petryal were published- AW confirmed that they have not been published. 

3.
Glastir update Presentation by Eleri Wynne 

The Glastir Scheme is based on gaining points for various systems or actions that is carried out on the farm. There is the basic payment for £28per hectare for gaining 28 points. The system is reliant on the farmer declaring his practises and details of the land for example stating if there are rights of way. In order to gain any payments the rights of way must be open, if they are found to be blocked or not declared their existence then it would be in breach of the contract and payments will be held back. Welsh Assembly Government (WAG) have Targeted Elements, these Target Elements include:

– Improving Access

– Biodiversity

-  Water Management 

– Carbon Management  

The Targeted Elements are extra practises that the farmers can carry out in order to gain further points for their schemes. WAG has areas on maps which they would like to target for each of the elements. Grant is available for Infrastructure on the farms to improve practises or reduce environmental impact. 

Concerns were raised on the complexities rising from Landlord/Tenant agreements- WAG are in the process of addressing this issue, if a Tenant gave Permissive Access Permission across the land then it maybe in breach of the Farm Business Tenancy. It is up to the applicant to secure any permission required in accordance with their tenancy agreement. 
The Targeted Elements of the scheme is to be reviewed annually the LAF will be part of the review for the Access schemes. A 2km zone around the national trails will be an important aspect of the Access Element.

4. Llyn Brenig Presentation by Ed Parsons 


Ed Parsons, the Site Manager for Llyn Brenig (Welsh Water) gave the Forum a Presentation on the activities at the site. Below is a list of points from the Presentation:

· There are 200,000 visitors per year with a 20% increase every year

· Future developments for the sites include having a fleet of mountain bikes for hire for people to hire and use around the site, the site was originally designed for recreation in mind.
· There is a lot of partnership work around the Alwen and the Brenig which helps with applying for funding. Partnerships include Forestry Commission, Denbighshire County Council, Conwy County Borough Council, Countryside Council for Wales, North Wales Wildlife Trust. 
· The Brenig is looking for a new way to inform visitors about the site, through “Apps” a downloadable application that will be available to download from the Visitor Centre that people can then go and explore the site. 

· The Visitor Centre was built in the 1980’s and is at full capacity, an extension is proposed towards the lake, which will have a larger café on the top floor, with the ground floor to be confirmed as to what the space will be used for. 

· Fishing is the main source of income from the site; the fish farm supplies other Welsh Water sites with Trout. 

· The Brenig also has a sailing club which is looking to expand, canoeing is only allowed on the lake with a supervised instructor, swimming is banned due to health and safety reasons. 

· Every September there is a Hiraethog Country Fair, with local suppliers/artists being very much part of the show, last year the Fair had 2-3,000 people attend last year.
· At the Alwen there is an education officer who works with schools and delivers a tour around the site and the children can learn about the water processes. This is a facility that all schools across the 6 North Wales Counties can use. 

· There are events that are for horses such as an Endurance ride and a Carriage Driving event which are taking place this year. 

· The Brenig also receives 3-4 coaches a week of visitors which is a boost to the income of the site. 

5.
Rights of Way Improvement Plan (ROWIP)

There as been Access For All works carried out along the Prestatyn Dyserth Way, it has been resurfaced with Tarmac, the old surface was 12 years old and was difficult for many users, the access links onto the track have been upgraded as well as vegetation cut back to improve the light and safety to users. 
Extra Rights of Way Signage has been installed, signposting all Byways which has not previously been carried out. Out of the extra 150 signs only 4 have since gone missing! 

For the next financial year there have been no cuts to the maintenance budget, the Capital Budget has remained, with Bridges and Bridleways in poor condition the priority. The Hwylfra Llwyn Bridleway has been improved as part of the Brenig Way. A previously unusable route has been improved, through drainage and cutting back of large overhanging branches. 

Denbigh and Llanynys Community Miles Projects have now been completed with the leaflet at the printers, both routes have had furniture replaced and upgraded in places. Part of the Denbigh Community Miles uses a right of way through woodland that the Smith Family has kindly allowed access. The woodland is managed by Denbighshire Countryside Service with the help of local school groups and volunteers. 

RW has been informed that the kissing gates around Denbigh are not to British Standard (TP to check).

Bridleway Improvements have been carried out over the last few months Pont Swyll Bridge has been improved and now has a hand rail and the bridleway leading to the bridge has now been opened with gates being replaced and vegetation cut back in order to make this route useable. Further works for the new financial year are required to improve another section so that the whole link is now easier to use. 

The Plas Norway Quarry issue is still on going, a diversion order is proposed to make the route usable, and confirmation from Landowner over some issues is in progress.

A Scheme by Taith, Welsh Assembly Government’s Transport Department is developing a long with Sustrans a link between Wrexham and Barmouth, part of the works is currently being carried out with the Canal Towpath being resurfaced. 

For this next financial year ROWIP projects planned are, Community Miles in Tremeirchion and Graigfechan, further Cycling Centre of Excellence works, Access for All leaflet, showing which of our Denbighshire Sites are Accessible and further signposting of Bridleways. Other projects Denbighshire are undertaking are Rivers and Railways and Offa's Country. 

6 Brenig Way and Promoted Routes in Denbighshire Presentation by Ros Stockdale


Ros kindly gave a presentation and a plan of the newly opened 32mile Brenig Way route to the group; works have been carried out to develop a walking route from Corwen to the Brenig via communities. The logo of the route is a circle of stones which is engraved on the way marker posts, this logo symbolises the number of Cain Stones that are seen a long the route. A lot of the work has been carried out with 
Volunteers and the Future Job Fund Ros, thanked the group for their hard work. As part of the Brenig Way the Brenig Bus operates at a weekend twice per day, the bus follows the route and allows walkers to walk the linear route and catch the bus so cars can be left at one end. A bird’s eye view lens was commission as part of the project to take photographs from a tall height to capture the pleasant views and wildlife. 
RW said that the Brenig bus was advertised on the Traveline website to be running daily RS to check this. 

The leaflet to compliment the route will be published at Easter; there isn’t the bus timetable on the leaflet in case there are changes to the service. 
7 Cycling Centre of Excellence 

Helen Mrowiec updated the group on the project; there are proposals which are being revised with Visit Wales due to partners not being able to secure funding. The revised plans include linking Marsh Tracks in Rhyl, a BMX track and traffic free cycling route with the south of the County, this facility is to be opened later this month. The Brenig will be an information point for the project for visitors, and bike hire will be available from the site.
A mobile mountain bike skills track is also planned, with ramps for people to improve their mountain biking skills. This facility will be moveable and used in various places.

8 Cross Border Meetings/Potential Future Merger of the Local Access Forum 
AW is attending a meeting next week on the future of the Merger between Conwy and Denbighshire Authorities the forum will be on the agenda but there are other issues such as Job redundancies that are proposed as part of the Merger. Three forums in Powys have joined together recently, the National Park have their own Forum. 
TP informed the group of a visit to the Cheshire Local Access Forum, there was one Forum but with the two newly split Authorities. For this Authority, there weren’t any landowners on Forum, Authority does not have funds like Denbighshire and works on Rights of Way are limited. 
RW suggested asking the Young Farmers for a reprehensive, HM thought it was a good idea but it is difficult to retain attendance, in the past at other meetings the Young Farmers have attended at the first meeting but then not attended.  

JB requested that financial figures for rights of way could be produced for the next meeting to see what is being spent on improvements. AW explained that a lot of the core Denbighshire money is used as match funding to further the funds. 

9 Future Agenda Items for LAF 

The following items were recommended for the next meeting:

· Cycling Centre of Excellence 

· Visit Wales/ Tourism Partnership North Wales 

· Ben Wilcox Jones- Sustainable Transport 

Any more Agenda Items can be sent to TP before the next meeting 
10 Any Other Business 


KC asked if another Forum member could attend the AONB JAC Meeting on Friday 15th April as she is away, RW confirmed he is already attending. 
CM raised the potential for allowing horses on the Canal Towpath, Llangollen AW advised CM to write to the British Water Ways as it would require permission from them.

CM shared the concern of a section of no through road which leads to a Bridleway in Llanarmon yn Ial that has been resurfaced with S and M tarmac. This surface is dangerous for horses AW asked CM to write to the Highways Network Manager of Denbighshire County Council. 
The Cynwyd Wind Turbines are to be positioned next to a bridleways, CM and the BHS are concerned that the shadows of turbines frightening the horses. This is a planning issue and should be brought to the attention of the Head of Planning Paul Mead. 
11 Date of next Meeting 

7th July 2011 location to be confirmed but possibly Marsh Tracks. 
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